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CLARION CALL TO ALL BIAFRANS 
War in the Niger Delta 
 
This is a “Clarion Call” to Biafrans – be you Annang, Efik, 
Ibibio, Igbo, Ijaw, Ogoja, Ogoni, Itsekiri, Esan, Isoko, or 
Urhobo. The time has come for every Biafran, no matter your 
station in life to join hands with all the liberation 
movements in Biafraland to chase the Nigerian Colonial 
master and her forces of occupation out of our fatherland. 

The marvelous new militancy which has engulfed the Niger 
Delta region must be sustained, we salute their courage, 
and we must rise in oneness and solidarity with MEND for 
this great stride.  The divide and rule strategy by the 
oppressor which lead to distrust amongst our peoples must 
cease, we have come to realize that Delta destiny is tied 
up with Upland destiny. And finally we have come to realize 
that Delta freedom is inextricably bound to Upland freedom.  

The Nigerian vandal’s (army of occupation) war of genocide 
is boundless, it has become their part-time to kill 
Biafrans anywhere in Nigeria and in our homeland regardless 
of whether you are Delta or Upland. Regardless of whether 
you are Annang, Efik, Ibibio, Igbo, Ijaw, Ogoja, Ogoni, 
Itsekiri, Esan, Isoko, or Urhobo. The standing order given 
to them by their field commander, war criminal Brig. 
Benjamin Adekunle in 1967 was ”shoot at anything 
standing,animate or inanimate” still holds sway today. The 
new monster Yar Adua re-echoed the same order which has 
resulted in the total destruction of Azama, Kunukunuam, 
Kuritie, Okerenkeko, Oporoza, Benikurukuru, Okoaranko, 



Kolodia-Gbe, Gbaramatu and Abaala, a town in Umuahia; as 
well as occupying Kiama, Odi, Opokuma, Yenagoa, Bomadi, 
Patani, Okrika, Degema, Bonny, Buguma, Abonnema and Okwe in 
the last few weeks. 
  
Apart from the current onslaught by the vandals, we are not     
unmindful that majority of Biafrans are facing great trials 
and tribulations. On a daily bases, some of you are visited 
with unimaginable aggression by the Nigerian imperialist 
forces, an environment where your quest -- quest for 
freedom left you battered by the storms of persecution and 
staggered by the winds of police brutality. You have been 
the veterans of creative suffering. Continue to work with 
the faith that “unearned suffering is redemptive”.  And so 
even though we face the difficulties of today and tomorrow, 
we still have a dream. It is a dream deeply rooted in the 
Biafran dream, a dream which our fathers proclaimed on May 
30, 1967. Let us remain resolute in our quest for a free 
Biafra. Stand up for your right and take back your freedom 
by any means possible because the aggressor will not give 
you your freedom free. 
    
Biafrans Shall not see the “Dance of Death”(a euphemism for the mass executions 
by Nigerian vandals during the war) again.  
 
 
To The Efulefus: 
To you vagabond among us who have chosen to be silent in 
the face of unbridled tyranny, persecution and 
extermination of innocent Biafrans. You feel good with the 
stipends you receive from your masters, speak up now 
against injustice or remain silence for ever but remember 
that a day of reckoning is coming and must come. We mean: 
Jonathan, Edwin Clark, Anthony Enahoro, Spiff, David Ejoor, 
Samuel Ogbemudia, Anini, Kimse Okoko, Horsefall, Nowa 
Omogui, Prof Omo Omoruyi, Generals Obada, Patrick Aziza, 
Dominic Oneya, Alexander Ogomudia, Rear Admiral Augustus 
Aikhomu, Duke, Ita Giwa, Alex Ekwueme, Ngige, Obi, Chinwoke 
Mbadinuju, Iwuanyanwu, Ebitu Ukiwe, Emeka Anyaoku, Orji Uzo 
Kalu, Theodore Orji, James Ibori, Uduagham, Vincent 
Ogbulafor, Arthur Nzeribe, ojo Maduekwe, Ike Nwachukwu, 
Wayas, Uba, Rochas, Odilli, etc. 
 
To Derailed Compatriots: 
To all of you who have sold out, you preferred the bribe 
and oil blocks from the corrupt Nigerian junta and have 
remained watchers instead of actors, the question is for 



how long? Very soon and pretty soon, you will be used and 
dumped by the same junta, like those before you. Like the 
proverbial bat, that forever has remained hanging between 
heaven and earth, you will continue to float and will 
remain in that unstable state forever. You shall not see 
Biafra. We are watching you, there is no hiding place. Same 
goes to these leaders who have deceived the people and 
compromised viz, The MASSOB Leader – Chief Ralph Uwazurike 
and NDVF Leader – Asari Dokubo, watch what you are doing. 
 
To Biafran Youths: 
You cannot put a price on your freedom. Freedom and liberty 
are simply priceless. Youths of Biafra always insist on 
nothing other than your freedom, independence and 
sovereignty. That’s all. No more no less. 
 
You have no future in Nigeria. Stop talking of 
marginalization, resource control, national conference and 
true federalism. Niger Delta Ministry, NDDC, summits, peace 
talk/amnesty, are mere smokescreen, deception and tools for 
buying time. The whole world knows by now that Nigeria is a 
failed state and will soon fissile away.  
Talk of the following: 
 . 

• Biafra Actualization our goal 
• Sovereign and Independent Biafra is a given 
• Self Determination for Biafra, Natural and Political 

Right to Self Determination, Exercise of our Right to 
Self Determination is not negotiable. 

• Biafra Independence, Biafra Sovereignty is 
irrevocable. 

• Non-cooperation with Nigeria’s exploitative and 
genocidal policies 

• Non-exodus—no displacement or evacuation from our 
land, and no exile for our people 

  
To the World: 
The problem of the Niger Delta is not a “development 
problem.” It is a “justice problem.” If the Hausa Fulani 
Yoruba leave the land, mineral and water of the Niger Delta 
for the people who own those things the problem in the 
Niger Delta will end in twenty four hours. The only thing 
that can guarantee peace in Nigeria is justice and respect 
for Biafra Sovereignty. The business world has an ample 



chance of reverting to doing business with Biafrans before 
they are chase out of Biafraland.  
 
To Nigerians 
To Hausa Fulani Yoruba barbaric government of Nigeria. 
Hausa Fulani Yoruba are bloody parasites feeding fat on the 
resources and labour from Biafraland for the past 50 years 
and it is time to go, the game is up. Nigerians 
[Hausa/Fulani/Yoruba] have been advised for their own 
interest to return to their country before this war 
escalates, sure it will. We will still do business with you 
within the UN guidelines of cooperation among independent 
nations.  
 
We are aware of your military build-up around Biafra, arms 
you procured with budget meant for the development of the 
Niger Delta Region. We can assure you that this is one war, 
the failed state of Nigeria can not win because this not an 
arms war but a moral war. And history is on our side, that 
oppressed people all over the world have always gained 
their freedom, no matter how long and how desperate the 
oppressor is. History is on our side, that pseudo republics 
like Nigeria have disintegrated in recent times and giving 
way to the emergence of progressive modern states. The 
world is waiting for Biafra, we shall win.  
  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
BOFF alert/REL/AT06/004 of 06/06/2009  


